
 

 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 

 
 
 



 

 
 
 
Grayson County Board of Supervisors 
Regular Meeting 
September 9, 2021 
 
 
Members attending in person:  Kenneth R. Belton, Brenda R. Sutherland, Michael S. 
Hash and John S. Fant.  Thomas R. Revels was unable to attend. 
 
Staff attending in person:  William L. Shepley  
 
 



IN RE:  OPENING BUSINESS 
 
Supervisor Fant made the motion to approve the agenda/consent agenda; duly 
seconded by Supervisor Sutherland.  Motion carried 4-0. 
 
IN RE:  PRESENTATIONS OR REQUESTS 
 
Mr. Chris J. McDonald, Esq., Director of Government Relations, Virginia Association of 
Counties (VACo) addressed the Board and provided a brief background on VACo and 
what they do:  serve and support county officials through advocacy efforts – state and 
federal level; through numerous education initiatives, member services, technical 
analysis expertise, conferences and communication efforts.  Mr. McDonald then 
presented Grayson County with two (2) VACo Achievement Awards which is award(s) for 
counties that have adopted innovative approaches providing public services.  Three (3) 
judges analyzed the application submissions by (1) program offer an innovative solution 
to a problem/situation or delivery of services; (2) program support intergovernmental 
cooperation and/or cooperation with other local/state/federal/private entities; (3) 
program provide a model that other local governments in Virginia can learn 
from/implement in their own localities.  Mr. McDonald noted that over the years the 
VACo Achievement Awards have grown more and more competitive, and this year alone 
received 109 entries but only 30 are selected – all from 19 counties.  This year VACo 
would like to recognize Grayson County for two (2) winning programs:  the first award is 
for “Connecting People with the Rest of the World and with Each Other (Broadband)” – 
the County has worked tirelessly to connect its citizens and most recently began a 
partnership with Appalachian Power and Gigabeam Networks. As of June 2021, almost 
40% of the projected 240 miles of fiber have already been installed.  Mr. Shepley then 
spoke thanking Mr. McDonald for his visit and for all VACo does for the counties and 
noted with the partnerships formed for the broadband project has been phenomenal 
and the partnerships that have been formed and it’s exciting to watch this project 
progress.  Mr. Shepley then introduced Carl Caudill, II, IT Director for Grayson County, 
and he spoke regarding broadband. Mr. Caudill noted that to begin with it was being 
looked at as a wireless project, then APCo and Gigabeam came on board and we are 
getting closer to getting a full connection which will enhance the county even more. 
 
Mr. McDonald announced that the second ward is for “Getting Information and 
Resources to People in Need (COVID-19 Relief & Communications Efforts)”, particularly 
in the early stages of the pandemic to the on-going stages. Grayson County set up a help 
line through a combination of county employees and community volunteers and it also 
became obvious that a relief fund was needed as well.  Today both programs are still 
viable and effective.  Mr. McDonald turned the floor over to Mr. Shepley and Mr. 
Shepley noted that volunteers really stepped up to help.  Mr. Shepley then introduced 
Mr. Paul Hoyle, Grayson County Emergency Services Coordinator.  Mr. Hoyle expressed 
his appreciation for the award for the volunteers.  Mr. Hoyle noted that when the 
pandemic begin, the county recognized quickly that we didn’t have the resources for 



this to be able to meet the needs of our citizens.  Requests started coming in so 
personnel got together and “borrowed” the help line from other organizations and 
modified it to our needs.  Volunteers helped by staffing the help line soon after the 
pandemic began through this summer.  Even though the use of the help line has 
declined since the pandemic began, it’s still in use today.  Mr. McDonald then 
congratulated the county on a job well done for both awards and for setting an example 
for other counties.  
 
Mr. Zack Olinger, Department of Forestry, addressed the Board and briefly noted the 
difference between the state forestry and the state parks with different primary goals – 
state parks – recreation and state forest – manage the forest (wildlife/air quality/water 
quality/education, etc.).  Currently there are 26 state forests across the state.  State 
forests receive zero tax payer dollars from Richmond for the management/operation 
which means our state forests are self supporting – the money that supports the state 
forests is generated on our state forests with the vast majority of that money is 
generated through sustainable sale of forest product(s) – forest permits (hunt/fish/trap, 
etc).  Since the state doesn’t pay taxes to the counties it’s mandated that 25% of the 
gross proceeds be returned to the county in which that money is generated.  Mr. 
Olinger presented a check for $4,968.30 to the County. 
 
Mrs. Leesa Gayheart, Grayson County Director of Finance, addressed the Board and 
explained that staff has been working on updating the County handbook.  The County 
handbook was adopted in 2015 and since then, some laws has changed and we would 
like to clean up the handbook – staff has reviewed it and now it’s with legal for their 
review.  Once we have it back from legal with their suggestions/recommendations, we 
will be bringing it before the Board.  Supervisor Fant inquired about the frequency the 
handbook is updated and Mrs. Gayheart responded basically whenever it’s necessary 
and this time, the change in the over-time law for Virginia this year effective July 1, 2021 
took out the compensation time.  Mrs. Gayheart noted that has since been rescinded, 
legal is looking at how it needs to be added back in; that it doesn’t become a liability and 
also so it works best for the employee.  Supervisor Sutherland inquired about the 
changes in the book and Mrs. Gayheart noted there are changes throughout the policy 
but not very many with the bulk being applied to the overtime law. 
 
IN RE:  PUBLIC HEARING 
 
None 
 
IN RE:  OLD BUSINESS 
 

• Resolution & Amendment to the Grayson County Local Retirement Option 
Mr. Shepley asked Mrs. Gayheart to explain the need for the amendment and back in 
2000 the county implemented a local retirement option for employees.  With changes 
to the minimum wage law and that increase, made the calculation off.  This resolution is 



required to make changes to the plan – by approving, the 87% of time required to be 
worked during the contract period with a clearer definition of the contract period and 
adding a three (3) year option for those that are eligible to receive this benefit.  
Supervisor Fant inquired about the Board approving Mr. Cox’s contract and Mrs. 
Gayheart noted that yes, because of the way it’s set up, the Board must approve every 
contract for individuals – per Mrs. Gayheart, including Mr. Cox, it’s a total of 10 
individuals – the number could decrease but it will not increase.  Supervisor Fant 
inquired about any drawback to let administration manage the contracts instead of the 
Board and Mrs. Gayheart noted that staff would need to check with legal to make sure 
there’s no drawback – Mrs. Gayheart will check with legal about transferring the 
approval over to administration.  Mr. Shepley read the resolution (listed below). 
Supervisor Fant made the motion to approve with the addition of asking the Director of 
Finance to look into delegation of approval for future contracts to the County 
Administrator; duly seconded by Supervisor Sutherland.  Roll call vote as follows:  
Brenda R. Sutherland – Aye; John S.  Fant – aye; Michael S Hash – aye; Kenneth R. Belton 
– Aye.  Motion carried 4-0. 
 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 

 
 



 
• Approve Agreement for Mr. Ronald Cox 

Mr. Shepley read a letter from Mrs. Gayheart regarding sick leave for Mr. Ronald Cox 
stating that as a resent retiree of the Public Works Department and eligible participant 
in the Grayson County Local Retirement Option, she is requesting that his sick leave 
balance of 86.69 days (693.5 hours) be applied towards the required 156 days based on 
his payout election.  Approval of this request does not alter the number of local 
payments to Mr. Cox that are to continue through March 31, 2022.  Supervisor 
Sutherland made the motion to approve; duly seconded by Supervisor Hash.  Motion 
carried 4-0. 
 
IN RE:  NEW BUSINESS 
 

• Proclamation – National Preparedness Month 
Mr. Shepley asked Mr. Paul Hoyle, Grayson County Emergency Services Coordinator, to 
explain the significance of this proclamation.  Mr. Hoyle addressed the Board and he 
noted that most of the time in our County the citizens are involved in the process – this 
proclamation is a continuation of that and make sure the citizens of the County continue 
to recognize that emergency preparedness will continue to help us deal with any 
situation before they happen.  Supervisor Fant suggested placing this on the August 
agenda next year so that programs and/or classes could be put in place before it actually 
happens and possibly associate a program with the proclamation.  Mr. Shepley then 
read the proclamation (listed below).  Supervisor Hash made the motion to approve; 
duly seconded by Supervisor Fant.  Motion carried 4-0. 
 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 
 

• Surplus – Sheriff’s Office – Duty Weapon 
 
Mr. Shepley read a letter from Mr. Richard Vaughan, Sheriff of Grayson County, that 
officer Travis Jeffers is retiring and is eligible to purchase his duty weapon for $1.00 
upon his early retirement.  This purchase is according to paragraph A of the Code of 
Virginia §59.148.3 which allows “any law-enforcement officer…who retires after at least 
10 years of service…to purchase the service handgun issued to him…at a price of $1”.  
Supervisor Hash made the motion to approve; duly seconded by Supervisor Fant.  
Motion carried 4-0. 



 
IN RE:  COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 
 
William L. Shepley gave the following report: 
 The New River Conservancy sent a message stating that the model that was put 

together for the Grayson County New River Cleanup is a model they want to 
replicate in other counties where the New River passes through.  Supervisor Fant 
requested staff send Mr. Keith Andrews a personal thank you for all his hard 
work and organizing the event.  Supervisor Hash also noted they are having a 
debriefing on the 21st to access the success and also to see what needs to be 
improved.  Lots of tires was gathered and Supervisor Hash noted that CGGSWA 
the tires are being shredded and being used as a topping layer. 

 Broadband update as of August 31:  APCo is continuing the work on Segments 5-
6.  Segment 5 (Liberty Hill/Fries) 4.04 miles – total 16.42 out of 20.4 – 80%.  
Segment 6 (Rosehill/Independence) 0.68 miles – total 18.55 out of 19.3 – 96%.  
Segment 6, construction crews were pulled out of the area for the Forestry 
Service to clear right of way – this segment should be completed after the Labor 
Day holiday.  Segment 7 (Volney/Rosehill) and Segment 8 (Volney/Fairwood) 
started construction on 8/30/21.  Segment 9 (Whitetop Community/Volney) will 
start construction on 9/21/21.  Optical Line Terminals (OLT) stations began 
construction 9/9/21 with OLT 1 & OLT 2 having the base set.  Next step is 
installing the power base and cabinet.  Once the Building Inspector looks over 
the OLTs, they will be ready for power.  OLT 1-3 will be the initial connection 
point of the broadband project, servicing the Elk Creek, Comers Rock and Spring 
Valley areas.  Splicing contractors have been in the area splicing the fiber ends 
together and will be ready to connect OLT locations when they are ready. 

 Mr. Larry Bolt wanted to remind the Board of the reassessment;  September – 
Pearson’s will finish field work; November – Pearson’s will mail out new 
assessment notices; December – opportunity to meet with Pearson’s staff to 
discuss your reassessment either by phone or in-person; December/January – 
opportunity to meet with the Board of Equalization to discuss your 
reassessment.  The Board of Equalization is appointed by the Board of 
Supervisors.  Each Supervisors appoints one person from their district.  After this 
board is appointed, there is a training for the members through the tax 
department in Richmond.  The last reassessment in 2016 Board of Equalization 
members were:  Don Dudly, Danny Boyer, Dan Boyer, and Reece Sage.  Mr. Bolt 
also noted that it would be ideal to have the members appointed by October.  
Supervisor Belton suggested contacting the prior members to see if they are 
willing to serve again.  Consensus of the Board is for County Administration to 
contact the prior members to see if they are willing to serve again. 

 Will present a presentation to the Board at the October meeting relaying to the 
Board all that is going on in each of the nine (9) departments and tying it to the 
Comprehensive Plan component. 

 



IN RE:  INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
As presented 
 
IN RE:  REGISTERED SPEAKERS AND PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Jeannie Hash had requested to be added as a registered speaker but she didn’t appear 
for the meeting and no one else signed up. 
 
IN RE:  BOARD OF SUPERVISORS’ TIME 
 
None 
 
IN RE:  CLOSED SESSION 
 
Supervisor Fant made the motion to go into closed session pursuant to §2.2-3711(A)(1) 
of the Code of Virginia to discuss personnel matter; duly seconded by Supervisor Hash.  
Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Supervisor Fant made the motion to come out of closed session; duly seconded by 
Supervisor Sutherland.  Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Whereas, the Grayson County Board of Supervisors has convened a closed session on 
the 9th day of September 2021, pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in 
accordance with provision of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 
 
Whereas, §2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by this Board of 
Supervisors that such closed session was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 
 
Now, Therefore Be It Resolved that the Board of Supervisors hereby certifies that, to the 
best of each member’s knowledge, (I) only public business matters lawfully exempted 
from open meeting requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed session to 
which this certification resolution applies, and (II) only such public business matters as 
were identified in the motion convening the closed session were heard, discussed or 
considered by the Board of Supervisors with recorded confirmation from members as 
follows:  Michael S. Hash – I so certify; Kenneth R. Belton – I so certify; John S. Fant – I so 
certify; Brenda R. Sutherland – I so certify. 
 
IN RE:  ADJOURN MEETING 
 
Supervisor Fant made the motion to adjourn; duly seconded by Supervisor Hash.  
Motion carried 4-0. 
 
 


	IN RE:  OPENING BUSINESS

